

## Little Women 小妇人

Louisa May Alcott (美国) 原著 Pieter Koster (澳大利亚) 改写 英文分级阅读 互动表演剧市全文美音朗读 配套评价手册

(4) 译林出版社

# Little Women 小妇人



LEVEL 4

#### 图书在版编目 (CIP) 数据

小妇人=Little Women:英文/(美) 奥尔柯特(Alcott, L.M.) 著; (澳) 科斯特(Koster, P.) 改写. —南京:译林出版社, 2012.6 (津津有味.读经典) ISBN 978-7-5447-2828-7

I. ①小··· Ⅱ. ①奥··· ②科··· Ⅲ. ①英语-语言读物 ②长篇小说-美国-近代 Ⅳ. ①H319. 4: I

中国版本图书馆CIP数据核字(2012)第097646号

Copyright © 2008 (Compass Publishing)

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission in writing, from the publisher.

Originally published as Compass Classic Readers. Reprint copyright © 2012 by Yilin Press, Ltd All rights reserved.

著作权合同登记号 图字: 10-2012-276号

For sale in China only.

书 名 小妇人

作 者 [美国]路易莎・梅・奥尔柯特

改 写 [澳大利亚]彼得·科斯特

责任编辑 朱静亚

原文出版 Compass Publishing 出版发行 凤凰出版传媒集团

凤凰出版传媒股份有限公司

译林出版社

集团地址 南京市湖南路1号A楼, 邮编: 210009

集团网址 http://www.ppm.cn

出版社地址 南京市湖南路1号A楼, 邮编: 210009

电子邮箱 jiaocai@yilin.com

出版社网址 http://www.yilin.com

编辑热线 025-83658349

市场热线 025-83319992

传 真 025-83658377

经 销 凤凰出版传媒股份有限公司

印 刷 常熟市华通印刷有限公司

开 本 652毫米×960毫米 1/16

印 张 5.75

版 次 2012年6月第1版 2012年6月第1次印刷

书 号 ISBN 978-7-5447-2828-7

定 价 20.00元(含光盘)

译林版图书若有印装错误可向出版社调换

(电话: 025-83658316)

## Contents

CHAPTER 1	Girls, Girls!	1
CHAPTER 2	New Friends	7
CHAPTER 3	Dealing with Anger	12
CHAPTER 4	At Work and Play ····	17
	Dreams and Disappointments	
CHAPTER 6	A Surprise Return	27
CHAPTER 7	Problems for Meg	33
CHAPTER 8	A Happy Wedding	39
CHAPTER 9	Meg and Amy Solve Their Problems	44
CHAPTER 10	Life in New York	50
CHAPTER 1	A Disappointment for Laurie	56
CHAPTER 1	Times of Sadness and Happiness	61
CHAPTER 13	People Coming Home	66
CHAPTER 1	Jo Finds Happiness	71
New Words ··		76
Playlet		78

### Girls, Girls, Girls!

#### **Preview Questions**

- 1. Who do you think the little women will be?
- 2. Is it easier to be poor if you have never been rich?
- 3. Do you have any sisters? Are they your friends?

This is the story of four sisters. They lived in Boston in America during the Civil War. Their father was away helping the army, so they lived in the house with their mother and Hannah, their servant.

Margaret was the oldest. She was sixteen and was very pretty. She had **blonde** hair. Her family called her Meg.

Next came Josephine. She was a tall fifteen-year-old with long legs. She wished that she were a boy. Her family called her Jo.

The third sister was Elizabeth. She was thirteen. She was a very quiet, shy girl. Her family called her Beth.

The youngest sister was Amy. She was thin and had blue eyes. She thought she was very important and behaved like a lady.

Their mother was Mrs. March, and they all loved her very much and tried to please her. She worked hard to help the army by making clothes. The girls called her Marmee.

The March family did not have much money. They used to be rich, but Mr. March tried to help some friends and lost all his money. They still had their house and Hannah to help them, but their clothes were old, and sometimes they



did not have enough to eat. Life was sometimes difficult, but they always tried to be happy and help each other.

Christmas was coming, and Marmee told the girls that there was not enough money for Christmas presents this year. The girls had a little money and talked about what they would do. Each of them wanted to buy something for herself. Meg wanted something pretty. Jo wanted a new book to read. Beth wanted some music to play on the old piano, and Amy wanted some new pencils because she loved to draw.

The clock struck six. Marmee would be home soon. The girls got ready. They cleaned the fireplace and lit the lamp. They made sure that Marmee's chair was near the fire, and Jo held her slippers in front of the fire to make them warm.

"Marmee's slippers are very old," said Jo. "We should buy her a new pair."

This made them think. They decided that they would not buy anything for themselves this Christmas after all. They would buy some things for Marmee. Meg decided to buy some new gloves. Jo thought new slippers would be very useful. Beth wanted to give her some nice handkerchiefs.

"I'll buy some perfume," said Amy. "It won't cost much, and I can still buy some pencils for myself."

While they waited for Marmee to come home, they practiced their Christmas play. Jo wrote a play every year, and everyone thought it was wonderful. When Marmee arrived, they made her sit by the fire. They put warm slippers on her feet. After supper, Marmee read them a letter from their father. He was well and told his daughters to be good so that he would be proud of his little women when he came home. They all thought about the letter and decided to be

very good.

That evening, the girls took out their sewing. At nine o'clock, they put away their work and sang some songs around the piano.

Jo was the first one to wake up on Christmas morning. It was a strange feeling because there were no presents to open. Marmee had put a small book under each girl's pillow. As soon as they woke up, they began to read their new books. Then, they went downstairs to their mother, but she wasn't there. Hannah told them someone came to the door asking for food, and she had gone out with them.

The girls got their presents ready. Amy surprised everyone by hurrying off to the shop to buy a larger bottle of perfume. She said that she was feeling guilty for buying such a small bottle of perfume, but now she felt better. Breakfast was ready when Marmee arrived home. She told them that she had visited the Hummel family, who were very poor. The mother had a new baby and six other children. They had no food to eat and no fire to keep them warm. Marmee and the girls decided that they would give them their breakfast. They carried the food and some wood to the Hummels' house. They gave the food to the children, and Hannah lit a fire to keep them warm.

When the four girls went home, they were hungry but happy. They knew that they had been good. They had bread and milk for breakfast, and then they gave Marmee her presents. She was very surprised and pleased.

That afternoon, the girls put on their play for their friends. About ten girls came to see the play. They got onto a bed and watched as the four sisters acted out Jo's play. It was about a witch and a bad man and two people in love. Everybody enjoyed it very much, even when part of the set fell down. At the end of the play, the bed broke, and all the girls fell onto the floor. Nobody was hurt, and they all laughed.

When they went to have some supper, they were very surprised to see a lot of food on the table. They didn't know where the food came from until Marmee told them that it came from Mr. Laurence. He was a rich man who lived in the house next door. The girls had met his grandson. They called him "the Laurence boy." Jo wished that she could get to know him better, but his grandfather made him study a lot.

Mr. Laurence heard about the breakfast that the March family gave to the Hummels and decided to reward the children with this food. They were very pleased and enjoyed it very much.

A few days later, Jo was reading in her favorite chair near a sunny window. Meg called out to her and showed her a letter from Mrs. Gardiner. It invited them to come to a dance on New Year's Eve, which was the next day. Meg was very worried about what she should wear. Jo laughed at her. She knew that they did not have much choice. Meg wished that she had something nicer to wear. Jo's best dress had a burn mark and a tear in it. Meg was worried that her gloves were not very nice. Jo's gloves had terrible marks on them because she spilled some lemonade on them. They decided that they would each wear one of Meg's gloves and carry one of Jo's. Then nobody would see the lemonade marks.

Jo tried to make Meg's hair prettier, but she did something wrong, and Meg's hair looked terrible. Beth and Amy helped to make it nicer. Marmee made sure they had handkerchiefs, and they walked excitedly to Mrs. Gardiner's house.

When they got there, a boy asked Meg to dance almost immediately. Jo stood against the wall. She did not dare to move because she was hiding the burn and tear marks on her dress. She moved along the wall and knocked into the Laurence boy. He was not dancing because he did not know anybody. Jo talked about the wonderful feast that his grandfather had sent on Christmas day. She discovered that his name was Theodore, but he liked it better if people called him Laurie. She also found out that he had been to Paris and Switzerland. He could speak French. He was fifteen years old. He told Jo that he thought that Meg was very pretty. He invited Jo to dance, and she told him that she couldn't because of her dress. He took her out of the room to a hall where they could still hear the music, and there they danced.

Meg came to find Jo because her shoe broke, and she hurt her foot. She could not dance any more. They wondered how they were going to get home because Meg's foot was badly hurt, and she could hardly walk. Luckily, Laurie was ready to go home just then, even though it was early, and he gave them a ride in his grandfather's carriage.

They told the two younger sisters about the dance. Meg wished that she could always go to dances in fine clothes and ride in carriages, but Jo didn't care. She thought they were just as happy as rich people anyway.

#### **Review Questions**

- 1. Where is the girls' father?
- 2. How old is Beth?
- 3. Who wrote the play that the girls performed at Christmas?

### **New Friends**

#### **Preview Questions**

- 1. Will Jo and Laurie become friends?
- One of the girls will become Mr. Laurence's special friend. Who do you think it will be?
- 3. Meg and Jo both work. What kind of work do you think they do?

After the excitement of Christmas and the New Year's Eve party, the girls went back to their usual lives. This is how they spent their days:

Meg went to the King family, where she was a teacher for the younger children. The Kings paid her, and she was very happy that she could help her family with the money. However, she was sometimes **envious** of the older King girls. They had a lot of money and often had new dresses and gloves. Meg wished that she could live like that, but she knew that she was poor. She thought that she would never have the nice things that other girls had.

Jo also had a job, though she was only fifteen. She went to her very rich Aunt March and helped look after her every day. Aunt March asked her to wash the dog or read to her. Jo loved to read, but she didn't like Aunt March's choice of books. Aunt March was often annoyed, and Jo sometimes came home quite unhappy. Aunt March had a lot of books. Jo liked reading her favorites while Aunt March was asleep.

Beth was too shy to go to school. Her father used to teach

her, but he was at the war, and her mother was busy working. She taught herself as well as she could. She liked being at home and helped Hannah to keep the house comfortable. She spent a lot of time playing with her dolls. Some of them were very old, but she loved them all. She tried hard to make nice music on the old piano, but it was not a very good piano, and sometimes she cried about the noise it made.

Amy went to school. She loved to draw, and the teachers complained that she drew pictures instead of doing her school work. Amy loved to dress up nicely and wear good clothes, and she was often unhappy because her clothes were the wrong color. She had to wear them, however, because she had no others.

On the day after the party, each of the girls spent their day in the usual way. That evening, they were all at home together. Meg told them that there was trouble at the King home. One of the children told Meg that the oldest brother had done something very bad, and his father had sent him away. Mrs. King was crying, and Mr. King was talking very loudly. Meg was pleased that she didn't have any older brothers who would bring trouble to the family.

Amy told them about Susie Perkins, who was wearing a beautiful ring at school that day. She wished that she were Susie Perkins so that she could wear lovely rings like that. Then, Susie did something wrong at school, and the teacher was very angry with her. Suddenly, Amy stopped wishing that she were Susie Perkins.

Jo had a story, too. She was reading for Aunt March. It was a boring book, and Aunt March fell asleep. Jo began

to read one of her favorite books. She came to a funny part and laughed. That woke Aunt March. She told Jo to read her book instead of the other one. Jo began to read it for her. Aunt March made her go back to the beginning.

Beth went to the shop to get something for Hannah. A poor woman came in and asked if she could do some cleaning for the shopkeeper because she had no food to give her children that night. The shopkeeper refused. Mr. Laurence was in the shop. He bought a large piece of fish and gave it to the woman.

Marmee told them about an old man she met while she was making clothes for the army that day. He had four sons. Two of them were killed in the war. One was a prisoner, and the last one was in the hospital. He was very proud that he could help his country in this way.

The girls were sometimes unhappy because they weren't rich like they used to be. These stories helped them remember that they still had many things to be thankful for.

Not long after that, Jo began to make friends with Laurie. He was sick, and she saw him looking out through the window of his large house. She thought he needed some friends. She began to talk to him, and he asked her to come in and visit him. Jo went in and talked happily with Laurie. He told her that he sometimes watched her family from his window.

"You always look so happy," he said. He was sad because he had no mother. Jo told him some funny stories, and Laurie laughed. Then, he showed her around the house. Jo was excited to see the library. There, she met Mr. Laurence. She was a little afraid of him at first, but he was very kind. He told her that he knew her grandfather before he died and said that her grandfather was a good friend of his.

"He was a brave and honest man," he said.

Jo was very pleased. Mr. Laurence saw that Laurie was happy to have a visitor. He invited Jo to come again and said that Laurie could visit the girls when he was better. As they went to the door, Jo saw a beautiful piano and asked if Laurie would play it for her. Laurie agreed, though his grandfather was not happy about it.

Marmee told the girls that Laurie's mother was Italian and that his grandfather did not like her. Laurie was born in Italy, and both his parents died when he was very young. His mother played music, and Mr. Laurence did not want his grandson to be like his mother. That's why he didn't like him playing the piano.

Laurie and the girls became very good friends. He came to visit them often, and they went to the big house to see him. Mr. Laurence came to visit as well, and soon they were no longer afraid of him. Only Beth was still afraid of him, and she was too shy to go into the Laurence house. She wanted to go and see the wonderful piano, but she did not dare.

One day, Mr. Laurence came to the March house. He said that Laurie could not play the piano because he had more important things to do. He wanted someone to come and play it to keep it in tune. Beth heard him say this. She was very brave. She said she would love to come and play it.

She played it almost every day. Mr. Laurence secretly listened and made sure that she had good music to play.

Beth decided to make him a pair of slippers, and the other

girls helped her. A few days later, the girls were surprised when some men brought a small piano to the house with a letter from Mr. Laurence.

"This piano belonged to the granddaughter I lost," he said in the letter.

Beth was so pleased that she decided to go to the big house and say thank you. When Mr. Laurence opened the door, she kissed him. Everybody was very happy.

#### **Review Questions**

- 1. Why did Amy want to be Susie Perkins?
- 2. Did Aunt March like the book that Jo was reading? How do you know?
- 3. What did Mr. Laurence give Beth?

## Dealing with Anger

#### **Preview Questions**

- 1. Should teachers hit students?
- 2. What is the best way to control anger?
- 3. Do you need to be rich to be happy?

All the girls at Amy's school brought limes to eat. Her friends had given Amy some, and she wanted to give them some back, but she had no money left to buy any. She got some money from Meg and bought a bag of limes to take to school. At school, she showed them to her friends and put them in her desk. They were going to eat them later. Amy decided not to give any to Jenny Snow because Jenny had made her angry the day before.

Jenny was angry with her and told Mr. Davis, the teacher, that Amy had limes in her desk. Mr. Davis had told them not to bring limes to school, and he punished Amy. He hit her hand with his ruler and made her stand in front of the class. Nobody had ever hit Amy before, and she was very upset. She went home and told Marmee about it. Marmee said she could stay home from school for a while. She told Amy that she was wrong to bring the limes to school. However, she did not agree with Mr. Davis. She did not think that teachers should hit students.

One Saturday afternoon, Amy found Meg and Jo getting dressed in their good clothes.

"Where are you going?" she asked.

They would not tell her. Amy guessed that they were going to the theater with Laurie and said that she wanted to come.

"I have my own money," she said. "I can pay for myself."

Jo did not want to look after Amy while she was at the theater, so she told Amy that she could not come. Amy was very angry and cried.

While Jo and Meg were at the theater, Amy took Jo's book of writings from her room and threw it in the fire. This book of stories was very precious to Jo. It had in it all the stories that she had written.

When she came home and found out what Amy did, she was very, very angry. She shouted at Amy, but Amy did not care. That night, Marmee said to Jo that she should forgive her sister, but Jo refused.

"She was very, very bad, and she does not deserve forgiveness!" she said.

The next day, Jo went to the river with Laurie to skate on the ice. Amy followed them, but Jo pretended that she was not there. Laurie warned Jo to stay away from the middle of the river, where the ice was thin. Jo heard him, but Amy did not. Jo saw Amy go towards the middle of the river, but she was still so angry that she did not warn Amy to stay away.

Suddenly, the ice broke, and Amy fell into the river. Laurie saw what happened and rushed to help her. Jo helped, too. They pulled Amy out of the water and put some of their clothes on her to keep her warm. Then, they took her home. Both girls were crying. They were both very cold.

When Marmee had put Amy to bed, Jo told her what